Overseas Base Realignment and Closure Coalition

August 23, 2019

The Honorable James Inhofe Chairman, Senate Committee on Armed Services

The Honorable Jack Reed Ranking Member, Senate Committee on Armed Services

The Honorable Adam Smith Chairman, House Armed Services Committee

The Honorable Mac Thornberry Ranking Member, House Armed Services Committee

Dear Chairmen Inhofe and Smith, and Ranking Members Reed and Thornberry:

We are a group of military base experts from across the political spectrum writing to urge you to maintain Sec. 1079 of H.R. 2500, "Report on Financial Costs of Overseas United States Military Posture and Operations," in the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020. If implemented rigorously, this report would increase transparency and enable better oversight over Pentagon spending, contribute to critical efforts to eliminate wasteful military expenditures, and enhance military readiness and national security.

For too long, there has been little transparency about U.S. military bases and operations overseas. There are currently an estimated 800 U.S. military bases ("base sites") outside the 50 states and Washington, DC. They are spread across some 80 countries and territories—roughly double the number of host countries compared to the end of the Cold War.¹

Research has long shown that overseas bases are particularly difficult to close once established. Often, bases abroad remain open due to bureaucratic inertia alone.² Military officials and others frequently assume that if an overseas base exists, it must be beneficial; Congress rarely forces the military to analyze or demonstrate the national security benefits of bases abroad.

The Navy's "Fat Leonard" corruption scandal, which resulted in tens of millions of dollars in overcharges and widespread corruption among high-ranking naval officers, is one of many examples of the lack of proper civilian oversight overseas. The military's growing presence in Africa is another: When four soldiers died in combat in Niger in 2017, most members of Congress were shocked to learn that there were approximately 1,000 military personnel in that country. Although the Pentagon has long claimed it has only one base in Africa—in Djibouti—research shows that there are now around 40 installations of varying sizes (one military official acknowledged 46 installations in 2017). You are likely among a relatively small group in Congress who know that U.S. troops have been involved in combat in at least 22 countries since 2001, with frequently disastrous results. 4

Current oversight mechanisms are inadequate for the Congress and the public to exercise proper civilian control over the military's installations and activities overseas. The Pentagon's annual "Base Structure Report" provides some information about the number and size of base sites overseas, however, it fails to report on dozens of well-known installations in countries worldwide and frequently provides incomplete or inaccurate data. Many suspect the Pentagon does not know the true number of installations abroad.

The Department of Defense "Overseas Cost Report," submitted in its budget documentation, provides limited cost information about installations in some but not all countries where the military maintains bases. The Report's data is frequently incomplete and often nonexistent for many countries. For more than a decade, DoD has reported total annual costs at overseas installations of around \$20 billion. An independent analysis indicates that the actual cost of operating and maintaining bases abroad is more than double that figure, exceeding \$51 billion annually, with total costs (including personnel) of around \$150 billion. The lack of oversight over such spending is particularly surprising given the tens of billions of dollars flowing from Congress members' states and districts to locations overseas every year.

If implemented properly, the report required by Sec. 1079 of H.R. 2500 would significantly improve the transparency of the military's operations overseas and allow the Congress and the public to exercise proper civilian oversight over the Pentagon. We urge you to include Sec. 1079 in the FY2020 NDAA. We also urge you to revise the amendment's language to strike the words in paragraph 1, "included on the enduring location master list." Given the inadequacy of the Base Structure Report, the required reporting should document the costs and national security benefits of all U.S. installations overseas.

Thank you for taking these important steps to increase transparency, save taxpayers' dollars, and improve national security.

Sincerely,

Overseas Base Realignment and Closure Coalition

Gordon Adams, Professor Emeritus, School of International Service, American University; Distinguished Fellow, Stimson Center

Christine Ahn, Women Cross DMZ

Andrew J. Bacevich, Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft

Medea Benjamin, Codirector, Codepink

Phyllis Bennis, Director, New Internationalism Project, Institute for Policy Studies

Leah Bolger, CDR, US Navy (ret), President World BEYOND War

Affiliations are for identification purposes only. Questions, more information: OBRACC2018@gmail.com/www.overseasbases.net

Noam Chomsky, Laureate Professor of Linguistics, Agnese Nelms Haury Chair, University of Arizona/Professor Emeritus Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Gerry Condon, President, Veterans For Peace

Cynthia Enloe, Research Professor, Clark University

Foreign Policy Alliance, Inc.

Joseph Gerson, President, Campaign for Peace, Disarmament and Common Security

David C. Hendrickson, Colorado College

Matthew Hoh, Senior Fellow, Center for International Policy

Guahan Coalition for Peace and Justice

Kyle Kajihiro, Hawai'i Peace and Justice

Kenneth Gofigan Kuper, Assistant Professor, Political Science, University of Guam

Gwyn Kirk, Women for Genuine Security

MG Dennis Laich, US Army, Retired

John Lindsay-Poland, Stop US Arms to Mexico Project Coordinator, Global Exchange; author, Emperors in the Jungle: The Hidden History of the U.S. in Panama

Catherine Lutz, Thomas J. Watson, Jr. Family Professor of Anthropology and International Studies, Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs and Department of Anthropology, Brown University

Khury Petersen-Smith, Institute for Policy Studies

Del Spurlock, Former General Counsel and Assistant Secretary of the US Army for Manpower and Reserve Affairs

David Swanson, Executive Director, World BEYOND War

David Vine, Professor, Department of Anthropology, American University

Stephen Wertheim, Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft and Saltzman Institute of War and Peace Studies, Columbia University

Colonel Ann Wright, US Army retired and former US diplomat

Affiliations are for identification purposes only. Questions, more information: <u>OBRACC2018@gmail.com</u>/<u>www.overseasbases.net</u>

Endnotes

³ Nick Turse, "U.S. Military Says It Has a 'Light Footprint' in Africa. These Documents Show a Vast Network of Bases," The Intercept, December 1, 2018, https://theintercept.com/2018/12/01/u-s-militarysays-it-has-a-light-footprint-in-africa-these-documents-show-a-vast-network-of-bases/; Stephanie Savell and 5W Infographics, "This Map Shows Where in the World the U.S. Military Is Combatting Terrorism," Smithsonian Magazine, January 2019, https://www.smithsonianmag.com/history/map-shows-placesworld-where-us-military-operates-180970997/; Nick Turse, "America's War-Fighting Footprint in Africa Secret U.S. Military Documents Reveal a Constellation of American Military Bases Across That Continent," TomDispatch.com, April 27, 2017,

http://www.tomdispatch.com/blog/176272/tomgram%3A nick turse%2C the u.s. military moves deep er into africa/.

http://www.tomdispatch.com/post/176513/tomgram%3A nick turse%2C one down%2C who knows h ow many to go/#more; Vine, Base Nation, 3-5; Vine, "List of US Military Bases Abroad."

¹ David Vine, "List of US Military Bases Abroad," 2017, American University, http://dx.doi.org/10.17606/M6H599; David Vine, Base Nation: How U.S. Military Bases Abroad Harm America and the World (Metropolitan, 2015). More facts and figures about U.S. bases overseas are available at www.overseasbases.net/fact-sheet.html. Questions, more information: OBRACC2018@gmail.com/www.overseasbases.net.

² One of the rare Congressional studies of U.S. bases and presence overseas showed that "once an American overseas base is established, it takes on a life of its own.... Original missions may become outdated, but new missions are developed, not only with the intent of keeping the facility going, but often to actually enlarge it." United States Senate, "United States Security Agreements and Commitments Abroad," Hearings before the Senate Subcommittee on United States Security Agreements and Commitments Abroad of the Committee on Foreign Relations, Ninety-first Congress, Vol. 2, 2417. More recent research has affirmed this finding. E.g., John Glaser, "Withdrawing from Overseas Bases: Why a Forward-Deployed Military Posture Is Unnecessary, Outdated, and Dangerous," Policy Analysis 816, CATO Institute, July 18, 2017; Chalmers Johnson, The Sorrows of Empire: Militarism, Secrecy, and the End of the Republic (New York: Metropolitan, 2004); Vine, Base Nation.

⁴ Afghanistan, Pakistan, the Philippines, Somalia, Yemen, Iraq, Libya, Uganda, South Sudan, Burkina Faso, Chad, Niger, the Central African Republic, Syria, Kenya, Cameroon, Mali, Mauritania, Nigeria, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Saudi Arabia, and Tunisia. See Savell and 5W Infographics; Nick Turse and Sean D. Naylor, "Revealed: The U.S. Military's 36 Code-named Operations in Africa," Yahoo News, April 17, 2019, https://news.yahoo.com/revealed-the-us-militarys-36-codenamed-operations-inafrica-090000841.html.

⁵ Nick Turse, "Bases, Bases, Everywhere... Except in the Pentagon's Report," TomDispatch.com, January

⁶ David Vine, American University, estimate of base costs for OBRACC, vine@american.edu, updating calculations in Vine, Base Nation, 195-214.